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Bath City Board Meeting
1900 Monday 20 May Monday 1 Aug 17thApril 20243
Hybrid
Attendees: Debbie King (guest), Jon Bickley (Chair)Nick Blofeld (Chair), Cheryl BradleyJames Carlin, Shane Morgan, Andrew Pierce, Paul Williams, Pete McCormackJohn Reynolds, Chris Coles, Pete McCormack, Jane Jones, Caroline White, Shane Morgan,  and   
Peter Headington
AApologies:  None  and John Reynolds, Peter Headington Jane Jones
The focus of the Board was on the Workstreams agreed and set up after the workshop earlier in the year.  Each Workstream leader/s should now take control of their document and update and share it ahead of each Board.  
Peter Headington was welcomed back to the Board as co-opted member without a vote.   
1Bath City Youth (BCY)
Andy Laker (BCY’s nominated liaison person with BCFC) joined to give an update on BCY and summarised how there had been a “changing of the guard” which signalled a more open and stronger relationship with the Club.  Andy said he thought he was joining BCFC when he joined BCY and was keen to see a “seamless” connection between the two.
Robin Thomas (the new Chair) is focussed on establishing the home of BCY at Lansdown Sth pitches and creating a pathway for the players post BCY.  It was acknowledged that the women’s pathway is probably easier to achieve then that for the men.  We should also see more engagement with the Club, with mascots, Season Tickets etc.  They are keen to be kept in the loop on 3G as that progresses and are also managing part of Lansdown Nth pitches to help the Sunday league sides.
There is a big focus on digitising the set up to help with comms and pitch bookings etc (via Spond).  We discussed including/involving them in/with the BC newsletter and the Club is keen to have an SLA with BCY, as we have with the Foundation. 
2.  Football – Men’s strategy, squad & budget
Jerry and Paul gave an update on the focus and thinking for the squad in 2024/25, where the focus needs to be to strengthen and where we were strong and successful.  The more detailed stats can be shared to back this up.
A good core (10) have been signed up already, with some rolling over from last year. We expect to have c17-18 players again as this worked well, with the physios/S&C doing a great job keeping match fitness very high.  We currently look likely to have 3 loanees.  
Jerry will introduce a Leadership Group to gain regular feedback to keep improving things, on and off the pitch.  We have lost our GK coach as he is over stretched and Jerry will share a support staff org chart soon (as part of the budget process).   
Women’s
We had a great Awards Evening for the women, and the culture and environment is clearly very positive and welcoming, a tribute to all those involved.  The Development Team also won promotion in their first season and the two teams are only 1 division apart, so the First Team need to get promoted again this year to keep momentum going!   
The 2 new coaches settled in during the season and are staying, with the plan for the First Team to step up to 2 training sessions each week this coming season.  It is not felt a recruitment day is needed this year, with two strong squads and awareness and our good reputation “in the market” now.   
The plan is to charge £3 for games this year. 
2. Workstreams:

i)           Short-Term Finance - Sage is the system we use, which can do more for us for mgt. accounts and these will be developed as we prepare the budget for 2024/25 and then monthly updates versus forecast on-going.  We will also fix the Board meetings to work around monthly account timings in future;   
ii)           
iii) 
iv) 3G – funding linked with overall investment situation, but Peter is looking at other possible grant sources 
v) Wider Audience – Caroline took us through the updated spreadsheet, student engagement and other ideas, including another “Paint the Park” day/s;     
vi) Football Strategy Workshop – still tbc with EPP (with Nick) 


In future each leader/s of the Workstreams will update and share the Excel spreadsheet ahead of the Board meeting for review/discussion. 

3. Finance 
Turnover should be £991k for 2023/24 against the budget of £916k, so a good result and another record.  We are currently showing a small profit.  A formal budget proposal will be presented at the June Board.  Jane asked about the contingency use this season and what is proposed for next?  There was general agreement that we need to be closer to the actuals and changes on the playing budget as we start the season and then move through it.  





Pricing was discussed and agreed:
i) STs to be offered as staged payments and a 12 match version introduced;
ii) We will also bring in a flexi ticket – ie 10 games for the price of 9, used at whichever 10 games you choose; 
iii) There will be a £1 increase to matchday tickets on the day (still very competitive with of other clubs in the league; James raised concern over CoL crisis, but we felt we needed to increase some prices due to huge cost increases and our tight finances).  Prices are held if you buy in advance.
iv) We talked about how to increase value in the ST with ideas such as meeting Jerry going to training etc, which should be firmed up asap, maybe as second “wave” of a sales push?
		  
4. Society & Supporter Update 
3 roles are up for election this summer, Mktg. Dir., which Caroline will apply for, plus the Chair and Ops. Dir. Roles.  No one had applied for the latter two at the time of the Board. 
James thanked Paul for redacting the minutes for publication.  And the F&B group and changes for the new season still need to be agreed – including the changes to Roman’s make it easier/more efficient to operate (John, Shane and Andrew to meet?).       
5. Minutes & Actions from last Board & Board Minutes 
All Actions covered off except update ref Stride Treglown, we await their response/ideas for the ground.  Nick suggested a bbq for volunteers in the summer as a thank you, maybe this could be linked with the “Paint the Park” day/s?   
       Proposer Andrew, seconded by Shane.

6. AOB
i) Julie Whitlock will be announced as the new club secretary w/c 3 June
ii) Floodlights – economies of scale to do this when we do 3G – needs to be kept under review
iii) Still need to agree an suitable F&B offer between the Grandstand and Family Stand   

7. Date of next Board meetings 17 Jun 
(and James will update us on Foundation and introduce his replacement as CEO)    
 Redevelopment  
1.1 Redevelopment – Joy’s earlier note had updated the Board effectively and our previous call with Rengen was productive.  The financials seem to work, with £2.6m being likely to come to the Club with a successful redevelopment.  We agreed we need to sense check that number in some way, most likely with Savills who worked with us previously on a ground valuation. 
A key focus now needs to be on the clarifying cost of refurbishing the grandstand and on the likelihood of getting planning permission.  The pre app will be vital and the Club needs to be close to Rengen on this.
We also agreed to revisit the “wishlist” for what the Club needs/wants from the redevelopment, as with 3G pulled forward the priorities may have changed.  We also need to check in again with the Foundation and BCY as things may have changed.      
There was also a discussion on co-opting project management and property skills on to the Board as the redevelopment takes shape, which was agreed as a good idea.  We all need to think about our networks and who might be able to step up or introduce us to relevant people.  Nick suggested Alistair Colston would be a good starting point, as he has helped the Club previously and is recently retired. 
Action: Nick to ask Savills to sense check the land valuation and get in touch with Alistair Colston; all to review the old “wishlist” to ensure it is still accurate, especially the football department, Foundation and BCY  
The new owner of the ransom strip did “take a punt” on it and looks likely to want to sell it on quite quickly.  In the meantime he plans to fence it off and sell parking spaces on it.  This will cause us a problem on matchdays, and it was agreed we will now ask players and staff to park on our owned car park and he can sell spaces to anyone else.  A message needs to go out quickly to supporters and staff on this as the fencing is likely to be in place in early September.     
There was some discussion able whether we could have a simple app to try and charge for parking during the week. A barrier etc was reviewed before and was too costly.
The new owners would happily buy the container, but we don’t know who owns it!  Bristol City stopped paying for it some years ago. We will see if we can track down a contact via markings on it! 
Action: Paul to let Jerry and the squad and support team know about the new parking set up and marketing to put out social media/web/newsletter saying we expect only staff/players to be able to park at the ground now; we need to put out the message asap that we did bid for the strip!    
. 


The Board was asked to confirm in principle that it is happy to extend the exclusivity agreement for 18 months, subject to the meeting on 27th May at which the numbers will be shared.  Although it has taken a while, we are in a good position with RenGen and they are also keen on working with the RUH. The scheduled meeting with the RUH has been postponed to mid-May. 
We have agreed to approach the Greenacre administrator on joined up basis with RenGen as we are not a credible buyer on our own. 
Pete raised several questions: is it feasible to commit to 18 months given the debt issue; what would happen if there were a crisis within say the next 12 months which necessitated selling the ground; if RenGen can’t buy the Greenacre site, other new buyer may want to talk to us; concern that if planning can’t be achieved for the 127 beds with 4/5 storeys, this might be reduced to 100 in which case we won’t get too much cash out of it – ie little we can use towards paying off debt or refurbishing the stand. 
Jon asked if this is of a scale that the Society need to agree as well. Pete confirmed that he would put the Board’s decision to the Society and anticipates they will have the same concerns regarding debt/potential difficulties/what happens if people want debt paid back next year.  
Chris felt there is an expectation debt will go beyond 18 months, particularly if there is a debt solution to installing 3G as new lenders would want to be paid first. 
We are keeping RenGen up to speed on 3G. They are supportive of cracking on with that project. 
RenGen haven’t shared the financials of the project yet, but we know they have done good projects locally and have a good reputation and robust financials. We don’t yet know the date of the Greenacre auction; marketing materials will be released in the next few weeks. 
After further discussion, it was agreed we would be positive to RenGen in principle but push back our final response a few weeks to give time to look at the financials, go to the Society and get a legal sense check. 
1.2 3G 
We still An update on the current position was circulated before the meeting. The consultation period ended 15th April. received 66 positive supporting statements from Bath City supporters and Bath City Youth and we understand remains the  although we remain quietly confident of receiving approval in the coming weeksfrom the Council that Joy’s content went down very well. We are not aware of any objections from Councillors. A potential issue from Ecology has been resolved. While timing is incredibly tight it is still possible for us to install the 3G this summer. 
The 3G designs and plans clearly need to fit completely with Rengen’s designs and thinking, so we need to ensure they are consulted as we progress.

PST have a sense that Larkhall’s 3G will not proceeding this year both for reasons of finance and the practicalities of doing the work there. 
Peter will get the CIC sorted this week, meet with the RGT with Nick and report back to Board by the end of the month on where we are on moving forward this year.  It was highlighted that there is a lot to do and it is complicated, so we should not rush this! 
JS left the mtg 20:02
2. 
 updated us that Bath Spa and CURO had now paid their invoices and our current ban account is good.  We do, however, still owe HMRC £20k but have not received any penalty from the League or heard from them.  We will clarify the situation with them but do not think we are not alone in this situation.
Bills for the playing kit and terrace work by Accolade are due to be paid shortly. Paul would still like to better understand the new the commercial set up and Nick said he’d help with that as he is also helping them short term, but we still need someone to help more permanently.
The first home games had good spends although the room rental side has been weaker than expected. drove good and Squad Builder (SB) generated £18k so far and has really helped.
Having reviewed the matchday revenue forecasts the only risk looks to be if Yeovil isn’t on a Saturday, as that will dent income quit a lot. Cashflow looks likely to hit a pinchpoint around the New Year and we need to think how we can mitigate this.
Gary Gibbs has agreed to help create some spreadsheets/macros to help with budget and forecasting for the Club and Jane/Paul/Andrew will meet to agree what they think would be most useful. 
We can still improve Roman’s sales on matchdays but with John Reynolds away ill currently we need to catch up on the most cost effective way of doing this. 
Action:  Update message and thanks fans for SB contributions; Paul/Nick/All to suggest ways of mitigating cashflow pinchpoint around New Year; Jane/Paul and Andrew to come up with spreadsheet/reporting ideas to bring in via GG.  








Football update 
2.1 Men’s update
Alex has been given the all clear to play and Jordan is ok.  Some good performances and wins despite the strange Weston game!
James said that the anti Jerry chants at the Weston game were thought to be “occasionals” not our core supporters, and the general view was that we did have a lot of non-regulars, which is often the case midweek.        
2.2 Women’s update 

The Women’s teams have had a quite tough pre-season, but have been playing strong sides.  The 1st Team lost 0-9 away and had expected to be playing at the Memorial Ground, so it was a double shame as that “special experience” of playing there didn’t happen and despite 40 min of good play they ended up well beaten.
And the Development Team also lost heavily, although their opponents seemed to be playing some of their more experienced first teamers.
The fixture list is now out and the idea is to play at least one Development Team game at TP, and Jane and Andrew are already looking into that.  The first home game is 3 Sept and is also part of “Twert Lush,” a bit of a community day/festival.   
We still need to recruit for a (volunteer?) matchday physio and social media representative and there remains scope for more cross over between the men’s and women’s teams and we should keep pushing these – eg photos, training, PR etc.   
Advertise for physio and social media support and se what we can share with the men

3. 








4. Sales & Mktg. and Commercial team update 
Shane circulated a note in advance highlighting that Accolade had concluded the barrier testing and strengthening and it all passed the testing, we are awaiting the report to send to the Council. We already have our Safety Certificate for the season but I would hope the work in the Grandstand will lead to an increase in capacity for that area. Sara Chiffers said she would look into it on her return in September.
Arcs and Sparks did the electrical visual inspection last week and we are awaiting paperwork on that.
On the issue flagged by the young unaccompanied children at the last home game, it flagged that we should look at our policy on minors attending. Shane was under the impression that our ticketing stipulated that children had to be accompanied by an adult but this is not the case, and he strongly suggested that we amend this. The very young-looking children unaccompanied at the match on Tuesday creates a potential safeguarding issue and unnecessary extra worry for the stewarding team. 
Shane spoke to Jon Payne, head steward, who works at Ashton Gate and asked what their policy was and he said that under 14's had to be accompanied. 
There was a discussion on this and it recommended we did some research before agreeing the age at which children should be accompanied ahead of the next Board.
Action: Research and agree the age set for unaccompanied children before the next Board 

James was surprised that the naming rights sponsorship hadn’t been discussed before being announced, as he thought that should be something approved by supporters/the Society.  Pete pointed out that it had been, but before he joined the Board meetings, and the Society had ok’d it. 
James was also disappointed that we could not host community events at the Club any more as we had rented space out.  There was a brief discussion where it was explained that financially it was advantageous to rent space rather than try and sell it day to day, and we didn’t want to host any/everything as the events needed to be profitable.  And we could host an event like Ken Loach’s new film, but we just needed to plan it a bit better, and to that should be dine via Jane and Shane.

We agreed to update the strategy document with a broad “pathway” statement as we did not yet know what shape that would take.  Peter Knapp had updated it with a little fresh perspective and Nick had called Simon McTaggart (as they hadn’t been in touch for some time) to introduce him to peter, as they both might be helpful in updating the document and creating a stronger Club “deck” for potential sponsors.     Carole has resigned and will be leaving at the end of the season. She has been doing terrific work as partnerships manager, doing most of the work dealing with advertisers and sponsors as a result of which we have 59 companies signed up. 
Action: Nick to share commercial info in advance of Board meetings and all to keep looking for a commercial director; Jane/Nick/Peter K (and Jon B?) to meet one evening and review/update strategy document and share subsequently with the Board  

A replacement will need to be found to cover this side of Carole’s work, though the role needs to be better defined and won’t be a full-time role until September. Oliver has done a draft on the 3G  role, which is with Pete & Nick. 
Carole and Peter have another meeting to look at larger sponsorship deals before she leaves. Smaller deals are easily covered by Will, who does match day hospitality, and it was recognised that he has brought in more revenue than Bob. He could potentially be employed over the summer to deal with existing hoardings and programme ads, with Stuart still around for new ones. Will moves away in September.  Any suggestions for people who might be suitable from September to be given to Peter. 
Carole’s departure will be announced in the programme and her huge contribution to the Club over 6 years recognised at the May match.  
4.2 2000BC 
Season ticket sales have been slightly slower than usual so far this year, with around 65 sold. 

5. Key Ops/Facilities/SAG actions 
Most of the 2016 lights passed a recent test but most of the 2021 ones failed. Replacements are being done next week. There is a fire alarm test on 5th May and barrier testing which will need some expenditure. Momentum need to come back in to do a structural maintenance certificate.
Alex’s accident has gained a lot of coverage. We weren’t blamed for having walls, but it was flagged as an issue. The coverage was organised by the PFA in both physical papers and online, but no one from the PFA turned up to support. 
TP standards are above those required by the rules & regulations and it came across that we were supportive of the campaign to remove physical walls. It is down to the League/PFA to get government movement on removing walls. Thousands of clubs have the same and if the FA or government come out and say they must be removed, they will need to fund the work or clubs will be bankrupted.  
Paul is aware of a company looking at a proposal for an insulated/foam-based barrier and how advertising could be put on it. He thought they had a prototype but has not heard much recently, suspects they are finding it harder than expected. New 3Gs and new grounds tend to have tubular posts and mesh, which may be the answer. 
We have an opportunity with the 3G project to find a safer alternative than walls within the existing regulations, also bearing in mind the pitch will be used in different ways eg 5 a-side. The requirement is only for a permanent physical barrier.   
Shane was annoyed with SGSA comments given that they have been to the ground 2-3 times without comment and that HSE and Council had confirmed that HSE and Council had both found us compliant. 
There is no update on the floodlights. We are waiting on AP Wireless to do whatever they need to do with the mobile companies. It isn’t a sticking point for 3G but will be expensive. LEDs can’t be done until pylons sorted. We could just do LED on the safe pylons.  
ACTION: Paul to ask Wiseman to quote on doing the 2 pylons
There is a concern regarding work on the toilets in Charlie’s as Midford Manor are coming in at the end of May. 
John advised that all the quotes have been done, tiles and bitumen in the toilets have been rated as asbestos. The insurance company should have sorted that. In main foyer, similar tiles are covered by carpet. Company is coming in tomorrow to quote for removal. He doubts it will get done by end of May as we need insurance agreement then a contractor appointed. Charlie’s is usable aside from the toilets issue. The dance floor ceiling is going to be a suspended ceiling. The quote is to include insulation so we can go into roof space and lag pipes. 
ACTION: Carole, Paul, John & Shane - decision over whether we can proceed with the function at the end of May and if not, Paul to look at whether the loss of income can be included in the insurance claim. 
We haven’t signed a new deal for pitch maintenance for next year. 
6. Society & Supporter update 
6.1  The now regular conversation was had about getting good people involved in the day to day running of the Club now we had lost both Jon and Peter.  And more matchday volunteers are also needed.
If we cannot get the right calibre of people it was agreed we should seriously consider subtly marketing the Club to protect its long-term future.  Pete said he would speak to the FSA in Sept.  Nick said he’d spoken to Onside Law, who were now putting him in touch with someone who would be useful on that front.
With Hampton & Richmond recently sold, it was suggested we speak with them on Saturday and understand the process they went though.     
6.2 James has set up the first SLO pub meeting for 31 Aug in the Royal Oak (1900-2100).  James will give a Foundation update at the next Board/ 
There has been no further ment on this. The last conversation Paul had felt very one-sided and that they weren’t ready to move forward at this point. 
ACTION: PMc/PW to offer a post-season update and apply a little bit of pressure regarding big decisions coming in the next few months with 3G/CIC/redevelopment.  
Feedback from supporters was that the ladies’ toilets in the ground were “a disgrace” and it was agreed we needed to review them and do something them.  The men’s are also awful!  Signage also remains poor and out of date.
Roman’s bar remains a bottleneck and we still need to try and improve that.
The supporters were keen to create something in memory of Alison (surname?) and it was suggested naming the supporters annual awards after her would be appropriate. There was Board support for this.     
This met with some agreement, given that the Society are owner/directors. There are governance reasons for the current structure but it does create tension. The new term limits impact now, and we need to keep the right balance between experience and “new blood” and thinking, and sensible workloads. Paul Brotherton has already had thoughts on this issue so worth getting his input and a small group formed to take this forward. 
Action: take back to the Society Nick and James to meet ref Dir’s role   
ACTION: ongoing agenda item
There is a charity that specialises in advising community owned FCs – they must have governance experts on how to address this issue. Perhaps the starting point is to ask why wouldn’t the Society Committee be the people on the Board? There are already 6 Society directors on the Board. 
ACTION: Pete & Nick to discuss (over a curry!)  

6.3 Meeting/dealing with unhappy supporters/Jerry social media issue  
Cheryl advised that those who protested on Saturday by putting flags upside down are happy to come and talk to Board members. They have reported inappropriate comms on social media and directly by Jerry with some of them. She was not aware of the protest until notified by Nick on the Friday. 
This situation cannot continue as is! 
ACTION: set up meeting for proper conversation with protestors. Fridays generally work best for Nick, will be as transparent as possible. Nick also happy to do piece to camera if needed.
ACTION: Nick to meet with Jerry and follow correct HR process when he’s next in Bath, to deliver a verbal warning ref unacceptable social media use. It was also noted that Jerry had directly contacted an individual after being asked not to by Jon, undermining Jon’s attempt to get professional message out. 
However, it was noted that an online campaign like this is damaging to the Club, creates a poor atmosphere in the ground, and is damaging to players and the manager. This small minority of people can come in and air their grievances but also must be told their actions damage the club. They don’t turn up to meet the manager sessions, some make comments online about his girlfriend and can be said to have initiated the issue. Some of those commenting online don’t even come to games. The Board made the decision to extend the manager’s contract and they are undermining the Board by protesting that decision publicly without asking to speak to the Board first. They have plenty of opportunity to talk to any of the Directors but chose not to. 
Paul said that whilst JG can be his own worst enemy, there has been one person who has been waging a one-man war against him - Ben Hatton. The reason for this isn’t known but it’s not good and clearly personal. A picture from a previous away match was doctored and ultimately we have a duty to our employees.
One of the Directors was not present when the decision to renew JG’s contract was made. However, the Board practices collective responsibility and it was raised that a Director had not followed this and also revealed confidential information to supporters at an away game.  Nick agreed to take this out of the meeting and deal with it separately and appropriately.  

7. Actions from last Board & Board Minutes 
Carried forward: i) James and Shane to determine the best place to hang the mural; Jane to draft some wording ref this year’s financial performance
Nick to coordinate email back to Pete ref members note – Nick to revisit
ii) Nick and James to meet ref Board “induction”   (Jane to first speak to James Carlin); Peter/Jane land all to think of good people to lead it  
Shane to check re re-certification – Nick to follow up with SM

The minutes of the last meeting were accepted. Proposer Paul WilliamsAndrew and seconded Jane John Reynolds
8. AOB 

John Reynolds is recovering but had lost quite a lot of weight ad it was expected to take c12 weeks to fully recover.  All the Board sent John their best wishes and looked forward to having him back and the players had signed and sent a card.
None We need another local responder to the alarm as Paul was called in last week – due to a spider! – and isn’t that close.  Nick said he was local and could be added.
3. Nick had met the S&M team and we will need another catch up soonish to ensure smooth day to day operations, but a new S&M Dir. is still key!   
Date of next meeting – 18 Sept25th May
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